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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES POLICY & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD, ON  16 OCTOBER 2009

Membership

Councillors:-

	*
	S. Barker substitute for D Abrahall 
	*
	C. Pond (Vice-Chairman) 

Chairman for this Meeting 

	*
	M. Fisher 
	*
	I Pummell substitute for 

K. Bentley

	*
	R. Howard
	
	M. Skeels

	
	J. Knapman
	*
	E. Webster 

	*
	G. McEwen substitute for M. Garnett
	*
	J. Whitehouse substitute for J. Deakin


(* present)

also present: 
The following officers were in attendance throughout the meeting:-

Graham Redgwell Governance Officer

Janet Mills Committee Officer

The meeting commenced at 10.00 am

44.
Apologies and Substitutions

The Committee Officer reported the following apologies and substitution notices.  

Apology 



Substitution 

Councillor Simon Walsh



Councillor Mike Garnett 

Councillor Gerald McEwen 

Councillor Kevin Bentley 

Councillor Iris Pummell

Councillor Jude Deakin 

Councillor Janet Whitehouse


Councillor David Abrahall

Councillor Susan Barker


Councillor Michael Skeels

Councillor John Knapman

45.
Declarations of Interest

None were declared.     
46.
Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

With two minor textual amendments the minutes of the meeting held on 18 September 2009 were agreed and signed by the Chairman of the Meeting as a correct record.

47. 
Scrutiny of Street Lighting at Night 


Introduction 

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the Committee. Health and Safety notices were outlined. 
The Committee received report (SSC/10/09) outlining the background of the scrutiny work undertaken so far.  The paper set out a list of issues, including technical matters, that had been raised by witnesses at the previous meeting.  The paper also set out a list of questions that Members may wish to ask the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation who would be attending this session of the Committee. 
The Chairman advised the Committee that the purpose of this meeting was to continue the scrutiny review of the experiment in the Maldon and Uttlesford districts to switch off Essex County Council owned street lighting between 12 midnight and 5 am and to suggest to the Cabinet Member whether or not the experiment should be made permanent on the present basis or some other basis and, if so, whether it should be extended to other parts of Essex.  Equally the Committee could recommend the experiment should be abandoned altogether.  The Chairman reminded the Committee that the Cabinet Member with the responsibility for street lighting had requested that there be a full and thorough review of the subject.


Members and Officers gave a brief personal introduction to those attending.
The Chairman outlined changes to the proposed meeting programme.  The Committee was advised that Inspector Simons was not now able to attend.  For that reason, at the appropriate time on the agenda the Chairman and the  Committee Officer would report a conversation which had taken place recently at a neighbourhood watch meeting in Loughton district regarding street lighting. 
The Committee was also advised that in addition to the published programme, Councillor John Roberts had been invited to present the views from the West Essex Area Forum where the subject of the reduction of street lighting had twice been debated. 

Witness Session 
Councillor Fred Mussard.

The Chairman informed the Committee that Ingatestone and Fryerning Parish Council had presented a written submission which had raised issues that had not been raised by other Parish Councils. The Chairman welcomed Councillor Fred Mussard from Ingatestone and Fryerning Parish Council to put forward the position of that Council.
Councillor Mussard informed the Committee that the Parish Council appreciated the cost benefit of turning the lights off but considered the benefits did not outweigh the importance of safety to pedestrians and motorists.  The Parish Council raised the following concerns: 
· The Ingatestone High Street was used as a diversionary route when there where incidents on the A12 dual carriageway. Concerns were raised that there would be an increased danger to motorists and pedestrians if there was no street lighting at times such as these.

· Parts of Ingatestone dated from Norman and Roman times. There was limited lighting, and  in some places there were narrow footpaths or no footpaths what so ever, and concerns were raised that this could be hazardous to pedestrians in darkness.   
· Several establishments had now been granted extended licenses. This meant that people could be on the streets between one and two o’clock in the morning. Concerns were raised regarding people going home in the darkness.  
· Ingatestone was in the commuter belt and was on the main railway line to and from London.  The last train to arrive in Ingatestone was currently at 01.21 in the morning.  If there were to be no lights then people would have to walk or drive home in darkness. 
· If the lights were to be switched off the CCTV systems would be inoperable as they did not have an infra-red capability. 
· A number of elderly persons lived in sheltered accommodation in the area. 

Councillor Mussard informed the Committee on a personal level. The Committee was advised that it had been his experience during the 1970s as an ECC site manager that  when reduced lighting schemes had been implemented, there had been little savings made by switching off batches of lights as the rising cost of electricity outweighed any saving benefits.  Councillor Mussard also advised the Committee that, in his experience, reduced lighting had resulted in increased vandalism. 
In answer to Members questions the following responses were made:

With regard to the how frequently the High Street was used as a diversionary route, Councillor Mussard informed the Committee that the number of accidents on the A12 had risen and it was not unusual for the route to be used 3 or 4 times a day. 

Councillor Mussard gave details of the locations where footpaths were narrow or non existent.  The Committee was advised of the narrow footpath for approximately ¾ of a mile in Fryerning Lane and where there was no footpath for approximate 200-300 yards in Stock Lane.

The location of the railway station was explained to Members.  With regard to the numbers of people arriving from the 01.21 late night train, Councillor Mussard advised the Committee that it was usual to have 40 to 50 people using the late train. 

Members wondered if narrow or non existing footpaths should be added to the exception criteria.  
The Chairman thanked Councillor Mussard for attending the meeting to put forward the views of the Ingatestone and Fryerning Parish Council.

Email Submitted Statement from Inspector Simons Loughton Police Station 
The Chairman explained that Inspector Simons had been present at a Neighbourhood Watch meeting recently when he raised concerns regarding the reduction of street lighting in urban areas in Essex.  There had been a number of serious crimes over night on 26/ 27 September in the vicinity of a nightclub which was located in a small alleyway off Epping High Street.

The Committee was advised the Inspector was now unable to attend the Committee.  For that reason he had submitted a personal statement via email to Graham Redgwell, Governance Officer.  Graham Redgwell quoted the following statement from the email:

It was Inspector Simons considered opinion that policing a serious incident would be have been much more difficult without street lighting. The Committee was asked to consider the effect on policing when looking at any light reduction schemes.  Inspector Simons view remained that it would be unsafe to turn offvlights in urban areas. 
In answer to a question the Chairman confirmed that the Inspector was aware of the exception criteria in elation to the Epping incident..

Councillor John Roberts 

The Chairman welcomed Councillor John Roberts, who had been invited to attend the Committee to present the views of the West Essex Area Forum.
Councillor Roberts introduced himself as being the former Chair of the West Essex Area Forum, an office which he had held for over four years. Inter alia the Forum covered the pilot area of Uttlesford.
The Committee was advised that the Forum had sought views about the reduction of street lighting from parish councils in its area.  
Two major points, the fear of crime and the fear about areas being in the dark, had arisen. Hard evidence had shown that neither nor accident crime rates had risen.

Whilst  it was not a decision making body,  and in accepting  that its view had not been based upon rational tangible evidence  but  had  been based upon  man’s inherent fear of the dark, the Forum came to the view that it could not support the proposal to roll out the pilot in its existing form across Essex. 
The Committee was advised that Saffron Walden Town Council had also opposed the pilot scheme.
Councillor Roberts suggested to the Committee that, if the proposal to roll out the pilot proceeded, then  clear exception criteria would be needed and there should be the opportunity for local district or parish councils to put forward areas, which in their view, should be excluded from any proposals to turn off lights. 
The Chairman thanked Councillor Roberts for sharing the views of the Forum. 
Discussion with Cabinet Member and County Roads Manager

The Chairman invited Councillor Norman Hume, Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation, and Mr. Lawrence McKeogh, County Roads Manager, to give details of their functions and to give a brief overview of the pilot projects.
Councillor Norman Hume advised the Committee that he was the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation.  As such, part of his portfolio of responsibilities was street lighting. 
Councillor Hume gave a brief summary of the two pilot projects which had been set up and initiated by his predecessor in the Maldon and Uttlesford districts. Councillor Hume advised the Committee that he had become involved with the pilot project part way through its initiation.  He had been engaged in dealing with issues raised by the community in the Uttlesford area.  He had undertaken visits to Thaxted and Stansted Parish Councils to listen to concerns.

Councillor Hume circulated a report entitled The Joint Monitoring Group Report on Part-Night Lighting Pilot in Maldon and Uttlesford Districts for consideration by the Committee. The Committee was advised that the report set out the scope and outcomes of the pilot to date.  In essence the report set out that there had been no identifiable changes in the crime or accident statistics during the time of the pilot projects.  It was acknowledged that fear of crime, although not a tangible fear, was an important issue that would need to be taken into full consideration. 
Lawrence McKeogh County Roads Manager 

Lawrence McKeogh advised the Committee that he was the County Roads Manager with responsibility for street lighting across the county.  As such he had been involved at the pilot project inception with Councillor Bass, the former Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation. 
Members received a brief Power Point presentation giving background details and summarising the outcomes of the Monitoring Group report.  The Committee was advised as follows:
· The Maldon pilot began in July 2006.  Owing to delivery problems of the necessary photocells the Uttlesford pilot began in February 2007. 
· There had been a misconception that all lights would be turned off.  This was not the case.  Lighting on main roads and in town centres remained switched on. An exception criterion list had been drawn up in consultation with the Emergency Services and the two pilot area District Councils.

· The benefits envisaged were primarily related to saving of energy and its 

cost and the  reduction of CO2 (ECC target of 10% reduction by 2010/2011) but there were also concerns about night glow from street lighting, which affected bird life and the ability to see the night sky.   

· Police baseline crime statistics data were collected on a monthly basis so as to be able to demonstrate any effect on crimes.  Braintree had been randomly chosen to be used as the Baseline.  The overall figures year on year 2006/07, 2007/08 and 2008/09 showed no tangible changes in the crime rate statistics.

· Fire and Police services had reported no problems in dealing with incidents in the pilot areas. The Police services initially were sceptical about the pilot. However by the end of trial the Police agreed there had been no major issues.

· Fear of crime had been a common theme. It was acknowledged that this was difficult to measure.  The Authority’s fear of crime statistics showed no changes during the 2006/2007/2008 pilot period.

· The Joint Monitoring Group was made up of Members from the emergency services, the two pilot area district councils, and officers from Essex County Council. 
· There had been a 23% cost saving in the Maldon pilot area and 18% cost saving in the Uttlesford pilot area.
· A 20% saving across the whole of Essex would produce an estimated £1 million saving from the £5 million revenue currently spent on street lighting yearly.

· Gt. Chesterford Parish Council had requested that their parish-provided lights be part of the trial.  

In answer to Members’ questions the following responses were made:
With regard to the consultation exercise, Lawrence McKeogh advised the Committee that there had been wide consultation in the pilot areas and other Parish and Town Councils had been consulted. Some Parish Councils did not respond to the consultation letters.  When invited, visits were undertaken to Parish and Town Councils to listen to concerns and to display individual plans which demonstrated were lights were going to be switched off.  Councillor Hume advised the Committee that not all districts were consulted at that stage. 

With regard to ownership of lights, ECC did not have a duty to provide lights.

Parish Councils could take up their own lighting all fully paid for by the Parish.  Parish Councils could also take on some of the ECC owned lights subject to payment of costs incurred.  

With regard to the current situation, at present the time for lighting to go off was fixed to the middle of the night.  In reality the middle of the night changed, it could be 20 minutes before or 20 minutes after midnight when the lights went off.  Current lighting sensors did not recognise British Summer Time. For this reason lights were off between 1am and 6am during the summer months.  It was recognised that having fixed times was not ideal; however different technology was required to be able to give flexibility to the system.  

As part of the pilot project a new system (Telensa), based upon mobile phone technology, was installed in Gt. Chesterford. The new system could control the street lighting remotely. Essex County Council was working closely with a local company to trial the technology which could dim, brighten, switch off or switch on lights from a remote location.  Results from this pilot where very encouraging.  The cost of installing the new technology would not be prohibitive. The Telensa system was half the price of other monitoring systems. There would initially need to be a large capital expenditure but this would be paid back by savings over a period of time.  Currently the energy companies applied a fixed tariff to the Essex County Council. The tariff was expensive.  The capital outlay would be paid back in a number of ways:

· The new system would be metered, and the rate of the tariff applied would be considerably less than that now being charged.  
· With the ability to control lighting there would also be less energy used and therefore less cost.   
· The new system required the lamps to be changed less often; making maintenance much cheaper. This would also help to pay back the capital spent.   
Actual costs for installing the system were currently unavailable.  A full business case would need to be worked up and submitted for consideration before installation. 
With regard to the scope of the pilot project, Councillor Hume advised that street furniture was not included.  This would be dealt with differently. Over time some bollards were to be replaced with reflective materials rather then be lit and, with the introduction of solar energy, some bollards and street furniture would be replaced with solar lighting.                                                       

With regard to extending the existing pilot across the county, Parish, Town and District Councils could influence how it could be rolled out and would be fully consulted. They would also have the opportunity to inform the exception criteria however, there needed to be consistency of approach as the cost of dealing with individual community variations would outweigh the benefits. 
It was not considered beneficial to give Parish, Town or District Councils overall control of the new centrally controlled systems. However the Police could be given control when implementing diversionary routes during traffic accidents or major incidents. Presently strategic diversion routes came under the offices of the Highways Agency. The Highways Agency was now looking into the matter of street lighting and it was likely that in the future lights on roadways would be appropriately dimmed using the new technology rather than being switched off.
With regard to the number of accidents on the A12 that warranted diversion via Ingatestone High Street, Councillor Hume advised the Committee that accident statistical evidence did not show that high a number.   Evidence of this could be given to the Committee for its consideration. Councillor Hume reminded the Committee that under the existing exception criteria, town centre lights were not affected at any time. 
The Committee was advised that ice on roads could be considered for the exception criteria.  On the continent all lights are put back on during poor visibility weather conditions.

Lawrence McKeogh explained to the Committee that legal issues could be raised with regard to enforcement of speeding violations within 30 mile per hour speed limits where lights had been reduced.  In practical terms, parked cars within residential areas usually slowed traffic and enforcement of 30 mph speed limit after midnight was very rare.  A legal precedent was yet to be set.  
Councillor Hume advised the Committee that installation of any new system would depend on putting forward a business case.  For that reason it was not possible at this stage to be able to guarantee what new lighting system would be chosen but he assured the Committee that it would be more technologically advanced than the existing system.   
In summary Councillor Hume asked the Committee to deliberate the principle of part lighting and also to consider the following aspects when making its findings and recommendations. 
Essex was the first County to look at night time reduction of street lighting, Norfolk awaits the Committee decision, Nottinghamshire had asked for the results of the Essex pilot and 10 other Local Authorities had asked for details of the Essex model.                     

The matter of rising energy costs and concerns over CO2 emissions was a national issue. The country was watching how Essex County Council would deal with the matter. 
Fear of crime was an important issue.  It was acknowledged that this would be difficult to overcome, but factual evidence showed that there had not been a tangible change in the crime or accident rates during the course of the pilot.  

CONCLUSION

After full discussion and having considered the evidence, the Committee decided to record 11 findings and make 13 recommendations.  The reasons for reaching these decisions are set out below and they are also set out collectively in the Executive Summary included in this report, alongside timescales for action.  Whilst the whole Committee agreed this response, it was acknowledged by some Members that some of their constituents and local councils in their area had expressed differing views and they wished that this be recorded.

It was clear to the Committee that views on the subject were strongly held and that there was clearly no right or wrong answer which would satisfy all shades of opinion.  It had to consider some firm factual data, such as crime rates and the cost of lighting, and some very difficult to quantify but equally relevant matters, such as fear of darkness and of crime.

The Committee’s view was that, as the lighting authority, the County Council had to be seen to take the lead role in the county.  Whilst consultation with other parties would be important, the final decisions must rest with the County Council.  The Cabinet Member had sought the Committee’s views and it wanted to give a clear steer to him as to what it saw as the appropriate way forward.

It acknowledged that the advice we gave to the Cabinet Member might disappoint many people.  However, the Council had a clear view on handling environmental concerns and the Committee reiterated the Council’s policy that cutting emissions and being a national leader in doing so was of such importance that it should be the paramount issue it should take into account.  It specifically rejected the view that nothing should be done because the amount of emissions to be saved was, in a global context, relatively small.

Therefore, the advice the Committee decided to offer was based on the principle that the level of lighting in the county could and should be reduced, and that wherever possible, new technology should be the means of achieving targets in this field.

Whilst the final decisions rest with the Cabinet Member, it is the Committee’s intention to revisit the subject after an appropriate period (not sooner than 12 months) to check on progress.

	Findings
	Recommendations to the Cabinet member

	
	

	(1) It was clear Council policy that a reduction in CO2 emissions directly attributable to the County Council should be sought, and the Committee thought that greater weight should be given in publicity to this than to making financial savings, even though the two effectively marched in tandem.

(2) Financial savings should lead either to a cut in Council Tax levels or to money being redistributed to other schemes of benefit to Essex residents.
	(1) The Council should aim to achieve savings of up to 70% of the current carbon emission footprint and thus of the lighting energy bill, principally through the use of new technology, the negotiation of contracts related to actual rather than unmetered usage, and also the turning off ny unnecessary street lights.  This should be set as a target to be achieved within a set timescale (possibly three years). 

	
	

	(3) The pilot schemes had been running long enough for data to be collected and analysed and for viable conclusions to be reached.

(4) On the basis of finding (3), no more similar pilot schemes were required.

(5) On the evidence heard, the Committee did not believe there was any overwhelming reason why the pilot schemes might not, with an element of fine tuning, be rolled out across all 12 Essex districts.  However, trying to implement a ‘one size fits all’ approach in every part of such a large and diverse county as Essex would not be possible, given its mix of urban, suburban, and rural areas. The advent of new technology meant also that a more adjustable and intelligent method of advancing street lighting carbon savings, and thus cost, was available. This could be applied across the County, and to an even greater level than had been achieved with the midnight switch off in the pilot areas.
(6) Whilst the solution should apply to all 12 districts, any attempt to introduce practices countywide in the same timescale would be extremely difficult in logistical terms and costly in capital terms.  Therefore, the Committee favoured a phased, and as much as possible, an agreed, approach to the changes. 


	(2) The Council should implement the programme to reduce the emissions and cost of ECC and local council owned and operated street lighting across the whole county.

(3) Any changes should be implemented across an agreed timescale.  Given the location of the pilot areas, the Council might decide that a swathe across the centre of the county (to include, therefore, towns the size of Chelmsford and Braintree) should be the first area to be reviewed and converted to new technology, such that its operation in a range of settlements wider than that in the pilots could be monitored.

(4) Whilst a normal turn off time of midnight to 5 am GMT seemed reasonable, this might not be appropriate in all areas and the Council should therefore be willing to agree a level of flexibility to meet any clearly defined and specific local needs in relation to part night operation and/or dimming.

(5) Before any changes were proposed for a town or village, the parish or town council (District Council for unparished areas) should be invited to express its views on what lights it felt could appropriately be dimmed or turned off.  The local Area Forum should also be consulted.  The County Council would seek to further these views where possible, but the final decision should always rest with the County Council, as the lighting authority.

(6) Once a level of lighting had been agreed by the County Council under (4) and (5) above, the local council (parish or town, but District for unparished areas) could determine that some lighting additional to the County Council decision was required, but it would be expected to reimburse to ECC the additional costs incurred. It is expected that this power would be used sparingly:  ECC should be able to refuse patently unreasonable requests.

(7) It was imperative that any changes proposed should be explained to local residents prior to implementation.

(8) As a matter of policy, the Council should not seek to introduce street lighting in any area where it did not already exist in October 2009, with the exception of new estates and developments, where any lighting should be operated from the start as part of the central management system.

(9) The Council should review the level of lighting on all roads which were once bypasses, main routes, or ring roads but which themselves had now been bypassed or supplanted.



	
	

	(7) The exception criteria used in the pilot areas had been thought out carefully and had been fair and reasonable.  They should continue in place, subject to some minor modifications to take account of lessons learned during the pilot schemes.
	(10) The Council should consider adding the following to the pilot area exception criteria:

· pedestrian routes to and from transport facilities such as railway and Underground stations which have services arriving after midnight;

· Strategic Diversion Routes as nominated by the Highways Agency; and

· routes where no footpath exists on either side of the road.

	
	

	(8 There were a number of complex issues around the use of timers and the types of bulb available for lighting columns.  The Committee had been advised of a number of technical developments over recent years and the continuing work being undertaken by the lighting industry to develop new more energy efficient products.  It was imperative for the Council’s officers to look at all systems available and suggest a way forward.

(9) The Committee noted with great interest the experiment with modern technology carried out in Great Chesterford.  They considered this represented a better way forward than extending the Maldon and Uttlesford pilots in their present form.  A wider scale pilot use of this technology might be felt to be required, however, before any clear lessons could be learned.


	(11) The Cabinet Member should prepare and submit to the Cabinet as soon as practicable a Business Case for the introduction of appropriate elements of the new technology into the county.  This new technology would include a central computer-managed, wirelessly-connected system which would allow for dimming during (variable) hours of low footfall rather than switch-off at a countywide fixed time, with immediate switch on by request of the emergency services, and should also include resident activated switch-on by PC or text when an event, for instance, was due to finish in dark or dimmed hours.

(12) If the trial of the new technology in Great Chesterford was deemed insufficient to prepare a viable business case, then the Council should consider implementing a wider trial of it in one or two larger population centres.

	
	

	(10) The scrutiny had looked only at lights owned and operated by the Council itself.
	(13) The Council should vigorously encourage local councils and privately owned retail and commercial outlets across the county to review their current levels of street and premises lighting and encourage them to support the County Council in reducing the carbon footprint and cost of lighting overall. 

	
	

	(11) The Committee had noted that the Council was carrying out a separate review of the lighting levels of its street furniture and would welcome any proposals to cut the level of lighting or the replacement of bulb lit equipment with reflective equipment.
	


48.
Speed Management Strategy
The Committee received report (SSC/11/09) Speed Management Policy from Vicky Duff, Traffic and Safety Engineering Manager.  The Committee had been invited to review the consultation process and satisfy itself that the consultation had been carried out appropriately.  
In answer to questions from Members, the following responses were made:-
Members questioned whether the consultation process had been long enough.

Vicky Duff advised the Committee that an extensive consultation exercise had been undertaken.  Councillor Norman Hume Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation had considered all comments made during the consultation process and as a result of this the policy had been revised. 
There had been some technical difficulties which had resulted in 20 to 30 paper copies of the revised policy document being sent to Parish Councils to back up the usual email correspondence. 

The Committee was advised that the policy and its principles had been developed and discussed over a long period of time. The contents of the document where widely known and for this reason it was considered not necessary to implement the usual 13 week consultation period. 

Members raised concerns that they had not seen the policy.  Members also raised concerns at the low number of responses received during the consultation period especially from District Councils. Members questioned the consultation methodology.
Vicky Duff advised the Committee that all Parish and District Councils had been consulted and there had been press releases issued through the Essex County Council Communications Department during January and February 2009.  
Members questioned whether the District Councils’ internal systems for the distribution of consultation paperwork were effective. This issue had also arisen in other consultations and it was suggested that this matter should be raised at the District Councils Chief Executive Group Meeting.   
Members also questioned the effectiveness of newspaper consultation as it was considered that the number of people who now read local newspapers had decreased. Members suggested that the Essex Area Forums, where local people can be consulted, should be involved in consultations as a matter of course.
The method of slowing traffic by the use of horizontal and vertical street furniture as and the implementation of the 20 miles per hour (mph)  on local road networks such as on housing estates and outside schools was discussed briefly. Vicky Duff explained the pros and cons of such schemes.  With regard to the implementation of the 20 mph speed limit the Committee was advised that further guidance was expected later this year. 
Vicky Duff advised that, subject to comments from this Committee today, the updated policy, which now contained the latest legislation, would go forward for implementation.  Once implemented, it was as a Department for Transport requirement to undertake a speed limit review by 2011. Priority one and priority two routes had already been identified for the review.
In answer to questions from Members, the Committee was advised that the review would be undertaken by employed consultants that would look at a range of issues.  Any changes to limits would be subject to the statutory provision whereby they had to be published in the press for 21 days before being implemented and these would be discussed with area managers.  As a matter of course Members would be informed if there was to be any changes in there areas.
Resolved:

Members agreed that 
(i) The policy should go ahead for implementation. 

(ii) The Governance Officer should write to the District Councils Chief Executives Group to highlight the need for effective distribution of consultation documents throughout their organisations. 

49.
Road Safety Issues
The Committee received an oral report from Graham Redgwell, Governance Officer, updating Members as to the arrangements for undertaking the Road Safety Scrutiny.  
The Committee was advised that the matter of road safety would be heard by the Committee at its November and December meetings.  In particular the Committee would scrutinise road safety for powered two wheeled vehicles.  
50.
Forward Look
Members noted that the proposed Essex Heritage scrutiny review had been scheduled for January and February Committee meeting dates.  

51.
Dates of Future Meetings 

Members noted that the following dates had been reserved for this Committee as activity days, and may comprise:

· Meetings in private

· Meetings in public

· Working groups

· Sub-Committee meetings

· Outside visits
Friday  20th November 2009 

Friday  11th December 2009 

Friday  15th January 2010

                Friday  12th February 2010

Friday  19th March 2010

Friday  16th  April 2010

There being no further business the meeting closed at 2.25pm

Chairman

